BATH TOWN PLANNING BOARD
Regular Meeting
Public Hearing
Date & Time:		June 7, 2022				7:00pm
Place:			Town Board Room			Municipal Building

Present:	Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins; Planning Board Members; James Emo, James Corbett, George McKinley, Kevin Denison, Michael Palermo 

Absent:	Matthew Dickson

[bookmark: _Hlk102570402]Also Present:	Code Enforcement Officer, James Northup, Norbut Solar Representatives David Norbut, Victor Ciaccia and Scott Winner, Gary Roberts, Darlene Chissom, William Thew, William Andersen

Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.

Mr. William Anderson led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.
Motion made by James Corbett, seconded by Michael Palermo to accept the minutes from May 3, 2022.

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Barbara Vandelinder, Represented by Mr. William Thew (Mullen Associates PLLC)

Ms. Barbara Vandelinder, via Mr. William Thew of Mullen Associates PLLC submitted for review a Minor Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form Part I and Part II, and Survey Maps for property located at 6835 Hutches Road, Bath New York 14810, tax map #160.00-01-065.110. Size of parcel to be divided is 50 acres with 2.1 acres to be split off to convey to her nephew. 47.9 acres will be retained by Ms. Vandelinder. Current land use is vacant with some improvements. Current condition of the site is a cabin and barn with woodlands. Proposed use of site is a seasonal residential. The nephew plans to connect electricity to a cabin on the lot. Per the Code Enforcement Officer this will require an Electric Permit. There is 258 feet of road frontage. Character of surrounding land is residential, woodlands, and agricultural. 

Chairman Hopkins reviewed the Short Environmental Assessment Form Part II with the Board. All unanimously agreed no impacts were detected from the proposed action. 

Motion made by James Emo, seconded by Kevin Denison to grant approval of the Minor Subdivision.


Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Public Hearing
Mrs. Darlene Chissom
Planning Board Secretary, Trevor Parke read the Notice of Public Hearing.

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE that the Town of Bath Planning Board will hold a Public Hearing, on Tuesday, June 7th, 2022 at 7:00PM in Town of Bath Board Room in the Town Municipal Building, 110 Liberty Street, Bath, New York 14810 regarding a Major Subdivision located at 0 County Route 10, Bath New York 14810, tax map #173.00-01-049.000, submitted by Phillman and Darlene Chissom. Size of parcel to be divided is 114.37 acres to be divided into 5.15 acres, 5.21 acres, and 6.74 acres with 97.27 acres to be retained by the applicants. The applicants intend to sell the parcels to become buildable lots. At such Public Hearing, all parties will be given an opportunity to be heard. Written and oral statements will be taken at this time. 

Chairman James Hopkins opened the Public Hearing at 7:15PM. Motion made my James Emo, seconded by James Corbett. 

[bookmark: _Hlk106350080]Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Mr. William Anderson expressed concerns regarding NYSEG lines that transverse that property. The Planning Board explained there was an easement/right-of-way in place that solved that issue. 

Another item addressed was that there is plenty of area of to be developed on those parcels. 

Chairman Hopkins reviewed the Short Environmental Assessment Form Part II with the Board. All unanimously agreed no impacts were detected from the proposed action. 

Motion made by Kevin Denison, seconded by George McKinley to close the Public Hearing at 7:25PM and recommend that the Town Board approve this Major Subdivision at 0 County Route 10, Bath New York 14810, tax map#173.00-01049.000. 


Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

KPS LLC, Represented by Mr. William Thew (Mullen Associates PLLC)
Mr. William Thew of Mullen Associates PLLC on behalf of KPS, LLC submitted for review a Minor Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form Part I and Part II, and Survey Maps for property located at 6748/6746 State Route 415 S, Bath New York 14810, tax map #159.19-01-014.200. Size of parcel to be divided is 1.15 acres to be divided into 1.038 acres and 0.109 acres, which is to be sold. The site (cottage) is located on Lake Salubria. Current land use is a mini-mart/gas station. Proposed use of site is mini-mart, gas station, and business office. Character of surrounding land is business and residential. The buyer is currently using the property (attached cottage) for intended purpose. There is currently 26 feet of road frontage. 

The proposed action is to remove the existing cottage from the mini-mart/gas station tax map. The Seller has no use for the cottage but the buyer can properly use that portion of the property. The buyer would prefer to purchase the cottage rather than simply occupy it. Mr. Thew stated the cottage on the parcel is already connected to sewer system within the boundary lines. 

There is a leach field, west of the property, and part of the neighboring property, in the parking lot of the gas station. 

The Planning Board had concerns regarding the closeness to the neighboring home on the other side. 

In order to create a standard lot, the property owners could possibly increase the size of the parcel to be divided off. 

The applicant is requesting a variance, since the parcel to be divided off is a substandard lot. The applicant also does not own any adjacent parcels. The property is currently a non-conforming lot. 

Motion made by James Emo, seconded by James Corbett to DENY the application for a Minor Subdivision.
Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye





Thomas and/or Cherokee Stratton, represented by Jeffrey E. Squires, Esq. 

Thomas and/or Cherokee Stratton, represented by Jeffrey E. Squires, Esq. submitted for review a Minor Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form Part I and Part II, and Survey Maps for property located at 7165 Kniffen Road, Bath New York 14810, tax map #144.00-02-015.000. Size of parcel to be divided is 23.50 acres to be divided (1) Stratton is buying 19.728 acres; and (2) owner, Conway is retaining the remaining lands of approximately 3.772 acres. Thomas and Cherokee Stratton are purchasing the 19.728 acres from Joseph Conway. Current land use is a rural residence. Proposed use of site is Stratton is buying a portion of Conway’s property, being all lands lying south of Kniffen Road. Character of surrounding lands is suburban. 

The whole tax map parcel #144.00-02-015.000 is approximately 23.0 acres, and buyers are purchasing 19.728 acres from that parcel, being all lands lying south of Kniffen Road. – Jeffrey E. Squires, Esq. 

Chairman Hopkins reviewed the Short Environmental Assessment Form Part II with the Board. All unanimously agreed no impacts were detected from the proposed action. 

Motion made my Michael Palermo, seconded by Kevin Denison to grant approval of the Minor Subdivision. 

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye
                                                                              
Levi and Elizabeth Zemak

Levi and Elizabeth Zemak submitted for review a Minor Subdivision Application, Short Environmental Assessment Form Part I and Part II, and Survey Maps for property located at County Route 12, between 7789 and 7845, tax map #190.00-01-024.200. Size of parcel to be divided is approximately 158 acres with subdivision of 3.471 acres from the larger Zemak parcel. Current land use is agricultural. Proposed use of site is agricultural. Current condition of site is a field with a small shed and garage encroachment. The character of surrounding land is agricultural and residential. 

Motion made by Kevin Denison, seconded by George McKinley to grant approval of the Minor Subdivision.
[bookmark: _Hlk105589275]
Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye



Norbut Solar Farms

Representatives of Norbut Solar Farms: David Norbut, Victor Ciaccia, and Scott Winner presented updated specifications to the proposed Bath Norbut Solar Development. 

The representatives displayed renderings and photographic displays of visibility sites across the Town of Bath. 

Norbut Solar Representatives Victor Ciaccia and Scott Winner presented plans for future solar farms located at 00 Snyder Hill Road, Bath New York 14810, tax map #144.00-02-002.000 and submitted a Major Subdivision Application, Site Plan Application, Long Environmental Assessment Forms (SEQR), survey maps, renderings, and photographs.

The project overview is as follows: Site location and parcel to be divided; general layout of Solar Fields – 3x 5MW Sites with perimeter fencing; Access to site and Access Drive. The final agreement has been sent back to the landowner and their attorneys for review and Norbut Solar is waiting for them to sign it. Norbut expects to have the agreement by the July 5th meeting. 
Plans have been prepared with Snyder Hill Road as planned access for the development. The property has deeded access from Route 13 to the East, and in the event, they are unable to gain an agreement on access via Snyder Hill Road, they maintain the option of access from Route 13 as a contingency. This would provide connection to existing utilities. 
In addition, final construction, with emergency plan and a proposed presentation with emergency services was discussed. The Fire Department will be trained regarding the site accordingly. 

The Planning Board and the Norbut Representatives reviewed the DEC decision letter. Secretary Trevor Parke read aloud the DEC comments. 

The representatives requested a Public Hearing at the July 5, 2022 meeting in regards to SEQR Declaration, Area Variance, Site Plan Approval, Special Use Permit and Major Subdivision.

At the July 5, 2022 an engineer on behalf of Norbut will be present to answer any questions that may arise. 

[bookmark: _Hlk105589293]Motion made by James Emo, seconded by George McKinley to schedule a Public Hearing on July 5, 2022 regarding SEQR Declaration, Area Variance, Site Plan Approval, Special Use Permit, and Major Subdivision. 

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Motion made by George McKinley seconded by James Emo to adjourn the regular meeting of the Town of Bath Planning Board at 8:15PM. Passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,



Trevor J. Parke
Deputy Town Clerk
Planning Board Secretary


















